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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 11th October 2011 in the Village Hall Club Room

Present:  Cllrs J Rivers (Chairman), Mrs S Mash,  D Lewis, Mrs P Homewood, J Smith, N Thom, Lee 
Kidd Community Warden, Tessa O'Sullivan, Rural Housing Enabler from Action with 
Communities in Rural Kent, 11 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk)

2326.
Declarations of Councillors Interests:  Cllr Lewis declared an interest in agenda items 7 and 15, 
Minute numbers 2332 & 2340  and a prejudicial interest in agenda item 8, minute number 2333.


Cllr Mash declared an interest in agenda item 9, minute number 2334.

2327.
Update Register of Councillors Interests:  Cllr Rivers informed the meeting that he had now joined the Oxney Rural Business Group.

2328.
Apologies and reason for absence:   Cllr Venning, reason accepted and Borough Councillor Mick Burgess

The meeting was adjourned for the public session


During this time Tessa O'Sullivan, the Rural Housing Enabler from Action with Communities in Rural Kent spoke to the meeting with regard to carrying out a Housing Needs Survey in the Village.  She expects forms to go out in mid January.

2329.  To confirm Minutes of the Meeting held on 13th September:  Confirmed and signed as a correct record.

2330. 
Matters Arising:  Clerk reported that the grass verge between The Meadows and the de-restriction sign has now been cut.  She has also spoken with BTCV with regard to the pond on Coronation Field and is waiting to hear from a local pond warden.

2331.
Planning Application:  These had been circulated to Cllrs prior to the Meeting.


i)  11/00/886/AS  Land Known as Underhill Orchard, Rye Road – Erection of 4 Bed holiday let to replace an agricultural building.  Having listened to comments made during the public session and read comments made by neighbours, after a short discussion Cllrs agreed not to support this application and to express the following:- concern at the loss of a potential industrial unit for which previous planning permission had been granted and for the loss of an agricultural unit which at present is being used as such.  However, should the Council grant permission for this replacement, we ask that a condition be imposed to ensure that it is kept as an holiday let.


ii) 11/00996/AS  39 Swan Street – Two storey extension to back of property to extend galley kitchen into kitchen/diner and provide master bedroom with en-suite.  Cllrs agreed to fully support this application.


The meeting was adjourned at this point so that Lee Kidd the Community Warden could give his report

2332.
Half MUGA update: Cllr Lewis informed the meeting that he would be attending the grants meeting on 12th October and asked if someone else could take over the project management.  Chairman and Clerk agreed to carry this out between them.

Cllr Lewis left the meeting at this point

2333.
To decide upon the purchase of Outdoor Fitness Equipment on Coronation Field:  Having spoken with parishioners Clerk suggested purchasing the following:- 1 x The Rider, 1 x Hip Twister, 1 x Elliptical X Trainer and 1 x Air Walker at a total cost of £5,294 plus VAT from Fresh Air Fitness.  This includes grass tiles, delivery and installation.  A quote had also been
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asked for from Caloo but although promised, it has yet to arrive.  Cllrs agreed to go ahead with the purchase as above.

Cllr Lewis returned to the meeting and Cllr Mash left the meeting

2334.   To consider quotes and advise on removing tree stump in Churchyard:  Clerk had spoken with Mark Cox who has advised that as the tree stump is dead no further damage can be done to the Bier House therefore removal is not considered necessary. However he quoted £120 for removal.  Quote received from Green Leaf Tree Care for £375.  All agreed that under the circumstances no further action need be taken.  Clerk to inform Dr. Lloyd Smith.

Cllr Mash returned to the meeting

2335.
Parish Handyman Update: Clerk informed the meeting that John Bunnett and the funding & partnership officer will be attending the next meeting on 8th November to discuss this.  The Chairman had contacted Newenden, Rolvenden & Stone Parish Councils to ask if they were interested in joining us for this pilot scheme.  Rolvenden is not interested and the Chairman has yet to hear from the other two.

2336. 
To decide upon the purchase of litter bins for Cemetery:  Clerk had obtained three quotes.  After a short discussion it was decided to purchase 1 x Metal Guppy £246.77 for ordinary rubbish and 1 x Commodore £112 for bio-degradable rubbish.  Both to be purchased from Glasdon.

2337.
To consider re wording the Cemetery Rules & Regulations in view of Minute no. 2336: Agreed that item 10 should read:- All bio-degradable rubbish to be placed in the GREEN bin.  All non-perishable rubbish to be placed in the BLACK bin.  Both bins are located on the left hand side, towards the back of the Cemetery.  An appropriate notice should be placed nearby.  Clerk to look into this.

2338.
To consider a donation to the Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal:  Cllrs agreed to a donation of £100.

2339.
Request for daffodil bulbs to be planted on The Green, behind the memorial bench to Dot and Ernie Stone.  Approx. cost £10:  Cllrs agreed.

2340.
QEII Field Challenge: Cllr Lewis had looked into this further and it would appear that Coronation Field could be considered for this and he was given full support from Cllrs to complete the application form.

2341.   Correspondence:


a)  KCC – letter of 20th September re Village Green (previously circulated) – This letter states that Ashford Borough Council had written objecting to KCC's application.  After a short discussion it was agreed that a letter be sent to KCC expressing the Council's disappointment as we had been led to believe that ABC would not be objecting and to ask for a copy of KCC's submission to the Planning Inspectorate.


b)  BTCV Kent Tree Warden Scheme – Request for donation.  Cllrs agreed to £100.


For noting:


c)  Ashford Borough Citizens Advice Bureau – change of address


d)  Audit Commission – Completion of the Annual Audit – No action needed.


e)  Stagecoach Bus Service – copy of email from residents to BBC's South East Today with regard to very poor service.  Clerk has received email from East Sussex County Council stating that they are taking action with Stagecoach to improve the service.


Previously Circulated


f)  KALC – Minutes of 27/7/11     g)  Rother District Council – Consultation on the Proposed Submission Core Strategy     h)  Clerks & Councils Direct
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Forwarded by E-mail


i)  ABC – Forward Plan of Key Decisions Oct '11 – Jan '12     j)  KALC – Parish News Sept'11

2342.
To Authorise Payment:


 Clerk's expenses 1st March 2011 to 30th September 2011 £124.63 - Authorised

2343.
Working Party Reports:


a) 
Finance: 



i)   Monthly Transaction Statement – Agreed.   



ii)  Half Yearly Statement


b)
Planning:  



Decisions received:



11/00842/AS  Island Cottage, Swan Street – Erection of a replacement greenhouse and





the erection of a timber fence and gates within the garden               Granted



11/00930/AS  Henley Cottage, 25 The Street – Erection of a first floor extension











        Withdrawn by Applicant



Appeal Decision received:



11/00026/AS  Wittersham Coachworks – Appeal allowed with conditions

 
c)
Highways & Footpaths – nothing to report


d)
Open Spaces – nothing to report

e)
Cemetery – nothing to report

2344.
Reports (for noting) from Representatives on outside bodies: 


KALC meeting held on 5th October – The Chairman gave a short report.  There had been an 
update on policing in the Borough.

2345.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advised

2346.
Date of next full Meeting of the Parish Council:  8th November 2011 at 7.30pm

2347.
Items for information: 


i)  The Chairman gave a report on the visit to the Older Persons Accommodation in Ashford which had been very informative and he reiterated the need for a Community Led Plan.


ii)  The Clerk reported that it is hoped to plant an Autumn Flowering Cherry tree at an approx. cost of £25.95 from Hopes Grove early in November in Coronation Field.  Mrs Helen Lyon had very kindly offered to water it in.


iii)  Cllr Mash reported on a very interesting AGM which she had attended at the Tenterden Day Centre on 21st September.  The main discussion had been money and it was noted that London Beach Golf Club is very supportive.

The meeting closed at 22.05hrs

For Outlook on Oxney – To note that the telephone number for non emergency Police calls is




     01622 690690




     Purchase of Outdoor Fitness Equipment

